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Council Agenda Report 
 
 

 
To: Mayor Grisanti and the Honorable Members of the City Council 
 
Prepared by:  Susan Dueñas, Public Safety Manager 
 
Reviewed by:  Steve McClary, Interim City Manager 
 
Date prepared:  September 22, 2021   Meeting date:  September 27, 2021 
 
Subject:  Letter to Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors Urging the Opening 

of Emergency Shelters during Fire Season 
 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION:  At the recommendation of the Homelessness Task Force, 
send a letter to the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors urging that it authorize the 
opening of emergency shelters during high fire season. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT:  There is no fiscal impact associated with the recommended action. 
 
WORK PLAN: This item was not included in the Adopted Work Plan for Fiscal Year 2021-
2022. 
 
DISCUSSION:  Since the beginning of 2021, Malibu has experienced 19 fires attributed to 
unhoused individuals living in the City’s hillsides and parks. As more individuals live 
unhoused in areas designated by CAL FIRE as a Very High Fire Hazard Severity Zone 
(VHFHSZ), the risk of vegetation fires started by warming and cooking fires increases, 
especially in the fall when the nights are cooler and Santa Ana winds may be present.  
 
On August 10, 2021, the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors passed a motion that 
prohibits homeless encampments in unincorporated regions of the County that are 
designated as VHFHSZ, which covers a majority of the Santa Monica Mountains. As part 
of this effort, the Sheriff’s Homeless Outreach Services Team (HOST) and Mental 
Evaluation Team (MET) have begun providing notification, outreach, and resources to 
those who reside in the unincorporated VHFHSZ.  
 
On August 23, 2021, the Malibu City Council adopted a Resolution Declaring the 
Existence of a Local Emergency and Establishing a Program for Reducing the Risk of 
Fires Associated with Individuals Living Unhoused and Otherwise Engaged in 
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Unpermitted and Unregulated Camping. The resolution declared the existence of an 
emergency and based thereon, prohibits homeless encampments in areas designated as 
a VHFHSZ in Malibu.   

To assist in the efforts to relocate individuals who are living unhoused in the VHFHSZ to 
safer locations, consideration should be given to opening some type of emergency 
shelter. It is a common practice for government agencies to provide temporary shelter for 
people to protect them from life-threatening events. In the case of people experiencing 
homelessness, this is usually done during extreme cold weather in the form of a Winter 
Shelter.  

Los Angeles County runs a Winter Shelter program each year to protect people 
experiencing homelessness during the colder months (Attachment 1). Typically, the 
Winter Shelter program begins November 1 and ends March 31. This year, the program 
was extended through October 31, 2021 and operates 24 hours a day due to COVID-19. 
Winter Shelters are located throughout the County and offer meals, showers, and case 
management.  

Los Angeles County also runs a Weather-Activated Shelter Program. This program is 
a short-term, weather-activated emergency response to provide individuals experiencing 
homelessness a safe and supportive short-term shelter during severe inclement weather. 
This program is run to protect individuals from the rain and cold weather to avoid 
hypothermia, pneumonia, and other conditions caused by cold temperatures. 

Due to the extreme fire danger that exists in Malibu and the Santa Monica Mountains, and 
in light of the Emergency Declaration adopted by the City Council and the motion passed 
by the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, it seems appropriate to open a fire 
weather-activated shelter in a location outside of the VHFHSZ. 
 
Staff recommends that the Council consider the Homelessness Task Force’s 
recommendation to send a letter to the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors urging 
that it authorize the opening of emergency shelters during high fire season. Sheriff’s 
Deputies, HOST, MET, and homelessness outreach workers could then share the shelter 
locations with those individuals being removed from encampments. 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  2020-2021 Winter Shelter Program 
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